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EDUCATION COMMITTEE

MINUTES

Wednesday 3 October 2012
2.00-4.00 p.m. in A204
Present: 
Mr Jim Dowling (Chair), Dr Claire Bohan, Mr Aaron Clogher,
Dr John Doyle, Dr Sarah Ingle, Mr Billy Kelly, Dr Lisa Looney,    Ms Louise McDermott (Secretary), Mr Martin Molony,                   Dr Sheelagh Wickham
Apologies:
Professor John Costello, Dr Ciarán Mac Murchaidh, Dr Anne Sinnott
In attendance:
Ms Valerie Cooke, Ms Aisling McKenna
SECTION A:
 AGENDA, MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING
1. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted.
2. Minutes of the meeting of 5 September 2012
The minutes were confirmed subject to the following:

· the substitution of the words ‘where modules are taught in common across programmes’ for the words ‘while cognate programmes may sometimes be grouped together for review purposes’ at the first bullet point in Item 4

· the substitution of the words ‘NFQ Level 8’ for ‘NFQ Level 7’ at the first bullet point in Item 7.1.

They were signed by the Chair.



3. Matters arising from the minutes
3.1
It was noted that a proposed Erasmus Mundus programme in the School of Physical Sciences would be submitted for approval under the procedures for structured research awards (approved by the Education Committee at its meeting of                  5 September 2012) and that the concepts of validation and accreditation would therefore not apply to it.  (Item 18.1 from the meeting of 5 May 2010)
3.2
The proposal for a change of title of a programme in respect of a cohort of students, 

from ‘Graduate Diploma in Leadership and ICT for the Knowledge Society’ to ‘Graduate Diploma in Leadership Development in ICT and the Knowledge Society’ was approved.  (Item 12 from the meeting of 2 May 2012)
3.3
It was noted that confirmation would be sought as soon as possible from Information Systems and Services that Faculties had been made aware that there are no plans to discontinue the use of Discoverer as a reporting tool.  (Item 3.1)

3.4
It was noted that developments were ongoing with respect to the proposed national student survey.  (Item 3.2)

3.5
It was noted that the EC would be apprised, as appropriate, of progress/completion in respect of a range of ongoing issues.  (Item 3.3)

3.6
It was noted that the University’s strategic plan, Transforming Lives and Societies, had been launched on 20 September 2012 and that the Teaching and Learning component plan would be complete by the end of 2012.  (Item 3.5)

3.7
It was noted that recommendations in respect of requests from external agencies to run DCU-awarded programmes were being drafted, and that they would be submitted for the consideration of the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 3.8) 

3.8
It was noted that the templates with respect to Periodic Programme Review (PPR) would shortly be made available on line.  With respect to Annual Programme Review (APR), Ms McKenna noted that, while it would not be possible to use Business Intelligence to pre-populate the template with relevant data this year, a temporary but equivalent system for ensuring pre-population would be put in place for this year pending full rollout of Business Intelligence for this purpose in 2013/14.  She undertook to inform the Deans and the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education when the necessary work for 2012/13 had been completed.  The importance of ensuring a common understanding of the existence of the templates, and their location, was noted.   (Item 3.9)

3.9
With respect to the proposed working group to make recommendations on the management of the HEA First Destinations survey, it was noted that the Chair and Ms McKenna had discussed the possible remit and composition, and  recommendations on these issues would shortly be made to the Senior Management Group.  (Item 5.4)

3.10
It was noted that the feedback from employers in respect of Graduate Attributes had been made available to Programme Chairs.  (Item 5.6)

3.11
It was agreed that the Virtual and Online Learning Group would be requested to convene for one further meeting so as to make recommendations on the remit and membership of the forthcoming DCU Online Project Group.  It was noted too that the views of Executive and the Senior Management Group would be important in relation to this issue, particularly in view of the need for alignment with the strategic plan launched on 20 September 2012 (see Item 3.6 above).  The advice of the Director of Finance will also be solicited with respect to resourcing issues (particularly important in view of the likelihood that the recommendations of the VOLG would need to be prioritised).  It was noted that the Project Group might fulfil a steering function with respect to a range of issues with which it might not necessarily be directly involved.  It was suggested also, with respect to its membership, that consideration should be given to a wide range of constituencies across the University rather than being simply to the individuals or groups who might most obviously be associated with online learning.  (Item 6)
3.12
It was noted, with respect to recommendations on non-major awards, that some remaining issues were due for discussion and that these would be raised at the University Standards Committee meeting of 15 November 2012 with a view to final approval by the EC as soon as possible.  (Items 7.2 and 7.5)

3.13
With respect to the proposals on joint research supervision and awards, it was noted that the views of Heads of School were being canvassed and agreed that it would be important for the feedback from the Heads to be made available in time for final recommendations to go to the EC meeting of 7 November 2012.  (Item 8.2)

3.14
It was noted that recommendations on the role of the Research Ethics Committee vis-à-vis undergraduate research would be made to the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 11)

3.15
It was noted that the revisions recommended by the EC had been made to the proposal for a Diploma in Health Studies and that the Diploma had therefore been deemed approved.  (Item 12)

SECTION B:
STRATEGIC MATTERS FOR DISCUSSION 

4. Training activities in respect of Business Intelligence
4.1
It was noted that training in Data Protection (mandatory for access to BI) was in progress, having been organised by Information Systems and Services and the Training and Development team in the Human Resources Department.  Attendance has been relatively low to date, and it would be desirable that it improve.  It was noted that it would be very useful for all staff, and not simply for those intending to use Business Intelligence, to attend Data Protection training sessions.
4.2
It was noted that the incoming Vice-President Academic Affairs (Registrar),              Professor Eithne Guilfoyle, would be apprised as soon as possible of the feedback from the Business Intelligence steering group and that the incoming Chair of this group, Mr Ciarán Ó Cuinn, Executive Director of External and Strategic Affairs, would request the group to consider issues such as levels of access to the system, the development of reports as and when required by the University, and the mainstreaming of Business Intelligence as a regular reporting tool.
4.3
It was agreed that advice would be sought as to the extent to which access to data is available to members of a School in respect of a programme managed by another School.

5.
Student progression issues
5.1
Progress of Year 1 students 2011/12
5.1.1
In the discussion that followed the presentation of the report on this issue (which indicated that, overall, failure rates in 2011/12 had risen relative to the three previous years), the following were noted: 

· a small number of modules appear to have high failure rates overall; however, the reasons for this are likely to be complex and to require considerable analysis
· modules with unusually high average marks might equally be considered to be problematic

· a supportive approach to co-ordinators of relevant modules is required

· there may be issues relating to the perceptions of students before they begin their programmes – for example, they may not fully appreciate the academic challenges they will face; it is important to ensure that perceptions are as accurate as possible prior to admission

· large class sizes may well have a detrimental effect on performance in certain modules that students tend to find challenging

· rates of attendance at lectures and other academic exercises tend to influence performance (in this context, it was noted that a recent study of students in the School of Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering had indicated attendance rates as the issue that correlated most closely with academic success/failure)

· while formative assessment may well tend to enhance student performance in the long term, its value may not be appreciated by students, who are likely to engage more deeply with summative assessment

· the use of APR should facilitate Programme Boards and Schools in addressing problem issues
· there are some positive trends in that failure rates in some degree programmes decreased.

5.1.2
It was agreed that Ms McKenna would re-circulate the report to Deans, with additional data relating to modules with unusually high average marks and to the numbers of students who withdrew formally from the University.  The report will be accompanied by a cover note which will highlight the distinction between factors (impacting on failure rates) that are resource dependent and those that are not resource dependent. 
5.2
‘At-risk’ students: update on developments

5.2.1
In the discussion that followed the report on this issue, the following were noted:
· while many students originally identified as being ‘at risk’ exhibited poor academic outcomes in the longer term, and/or withdrew from their programmes, others managed to succeed quite well and are approaching the end of their studies, and it is likely that it would be very useful to interview these students (with due regard to ethical considerations) as to the factors that influenced their improved academic performance 
· an analysis will be conducted of the factors that distinguish students previously identified as being ‘at risk’ who progress through their programmes as would be expected from those who do not progress in this way

· some students with similar or weaker entry profiles to those deemed ‘at risk’ never fall into the ‘at-risk’ category, and it would be useful to analyse the reasons for this

· it would be helpful to see the breakdown of ‘at-risk’ students in terms of factors such as mature years, access entry and disability

· it may be necessary to re-examine the definition of what constitutes ‘at-risk’ students and also to question the desirability of identifying such students only half way through the academic year rather than earlier

· the most important issue may well be student engagement; there are ways of measuring this such as tracking Moodle use, but ethical considerations would need to be taken into account in this context

· an action plan to tackle persistent causes of weak academic performance, and withdrawal, would be helpful, as would measures aimed at emphasising to students the seriousness of the commitment involved in undertaking higher education (in this context, it might be helpful to consider the effectiveness of the personal tutor system).
5.2.2
Ms McKenna undertook to analyse the data on ‘at risk’ students further to reflect the recommendations noted in 5.2.1 above.
5.3
On behalf of the EC, the Chair expressed appreciation to Ms McKenna for the very clear and comprehensive reports and analysis she had provided in respect of the issues above.

6. EC goals 2012/13
6.1
It was noted that the policy on feedback, the creation of which had been a goal of 

the EC in 2011/12, was now in existence and that the forthcoming policy on 

assessment would be aligned to it.   A working group to develop this latter policy is 

to be set up by Mr Kelly, though it may be chaired by a different member of the 

group; its aim will be to develop a set of guiding principles rather than detailed 

operational guidelines (in this respect it will be formulated on a similar basis to the 

policy on feedback); it will need to involve representation, inter alia, from the 

student Faculty convenors and from members of the School of Education Studies 
with relevant research expertise and, more generally, to have an appropriately wide 

membership.
6.2
In respect of QuEST (Quality Enhancement and Survey of Teaching), it was noted that the intention, in principle, is to allow every student an opportunity to comment on every module in 2012/13, with the result that two surveys are planned, one per semester (with the Semester 2 survey designed to cater for year-long as well as Semester 2 modules).  However, the plan is subject to review on the basis of the experience of the Semester 1 survey; if engagement with this is low, alternative approaches may need to be considered.  Mr Kelly noted that some technical issues had arisen with respect to the student survey and that, when these were resolved, he would be in a position to provide details about the timelines for completion of the Semester 1 survey.  It was noted that surveys of student opinion form only one element of QuEST, the others being module results and external examiner reports.  It was confirmed that, in the event of a module being taken over by a new lecturer, this person would not have any access to the survey results relating to the previous lecturer.
6.3
It was suggested that a goal be developed that would relate to the nature of the programme offerings, and of the student profile, in the light of the development of the 3U partnership.  In this connection, the issue of retiring programmes when appropriate was mentioned, and it was suggested that the EC might be in a position to develop a set of criteria which could guide decision-making in this regard.  APR and PPR were noted as being of relevance to this issue also, and the possibility was raised that advice might also usefully be sought from the University’s Enterprise Advisory Board and from programme-related advisory boards.  With respect to the student profile, it was noted that the group developing the international strategy was due to make recommendations as to the optimum profile in terms of international students and that it might be helpful to make these recommendations available to the EC.

6.4
It was suggested also that ongoing review of the effectiveness of APR and PPR be an EC goal.  

6.5
It was noted that actions associated with goals should be conceptualised as being subject to review, even when largely or fully mainstreamed.
6.6
It was agreed that the focus of the 7 November 2012 meeting of the EC would be the finalisation and approval of the EC goals for 2012/13 and that, to facilitate this, the agenda would be kept as free of other items as was consonant with the conduct of other necessary business.  Additionally, it was agreed that proposals for goals would be submitted to the Chair prior to the 7 November meeting and that            Ms McKenna would identify, from the draft Teaching and Learning strategy, proposals that would be likely to be useful in the development of goals.  It was also suggested that cognisance should be taken of Faculty goals.
SECTION C:
PROGRAMME- AND MODULE-SPECIFIC ISSUES 

No items.
7.
Any other business

None.

Date of next meetings:

Wednesday 7 November 2012, 2.00 p.m. in A204
Signed:   _______________________

Date:
____________________

        Chair
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